DRAFT
Horning Parish Council
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 16 April 2012 at 7pm

In the Village Hall Annexe

Present:  Cllrs D Turpin (in the Chair), P Bourke, M Wilson, H James, P Kibler, C Moore, G Evans, P Iddon and the Clerk.  5 Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for absence:  PCSO Bennett. 

2. Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 11 April 2011.  The Draft Minutes having been circulated to all Cllrs were approved and signed by the Chairman.
3. Chairman’s Report:  Cllr Turpin, Chairman of the Parish Council reported;
People

At the council elections in May 2011 there were eight candidates for the eleven seats on Horning Parish Council so no election was necessary. The eight who took their seats were Dick Turpin, Pauline Bourke, Hilary James, Rodney Storey, Margaret Wilson (previously councillors), Peter Iddon, Christine Moore and Phil Kibler. Since then there have been two co-options to the Council, Geoff Evans and Bob Ives, which means we are only one short of a full Council. Peter Fyans has continued to be employed as Clerk to the Council.In addition to myself as Chair, Pauline Bourke is Vice-Chair and Chair of the Asset Management Committee and Peter Iddon is Chair of the Planning Committee. Both will be presenting their reports after this.

Achievements

Council Meetings: Council meetings have been well attended by Parish Councillors and have been regularly attended by our District Councillor, Barbara McGoun and County Councillor, Paul Rice, the local PCSO, Laura Bennett and by a substantial number of residents.

Planning: The Planning Committee, chaired until recently by Rodney Storey and now by Peter Iddon, has dealt with planning applications made to both NNDC and the Broads Authority with great thoroughness. The major planning application being dealt with currently is for a development of up to 26 houses on land to the east of Abbotts Road. 

Asset Management: The Asset Management Committee, chaired Pauline Bourke, has ensured that the Council assets in the parish (land, benches, play equipment, etc) have remained safe and well maintained. 

Play Area: Cllr Pauline Bourke has put in a tremendous effort to develop and fund a scheme for the play area at the Recreation Ground and the first phase is now in place and well utilised.

Lights on St Benet’s Green: The old lights were removed and a new set of LED lights was put up in the tree as well as improving the wiring to the tree. Switch on was on 3rd December 2011.

Horning Website: We now have two websites, one for the Parish Council, maintained by our Clerk, Peter Fyans and a community website created and maintained by a team of councillors and residents. My thanks to Anita Turpin, Peter Wilson, David Moore and Councillors Hilary James and Phil Kibler.

Surgeries: We have held two walk-in surgeries in the past year with limited success and another is planned for 19th May.

‘Trees for Horning’: An orchard of 31 ornamental cherries and fruit trees has been planted by volunteers from the community and BCTV. These are already in bloom and will provide a wonderful display in years to come. The space between the trees has been named the Jubilee Walk. Our thanks to John and Di Thurlow for leading this community group.

Volunteers Register: Chris and Julie Thompson are managing a register of volunteers willing and able to carry tasks around the Parish such as targeted litter picking, assisting neighbours who are unable to undertake tasks themselves.

Horning Plan: The plan was published and was adopted by the Parish Council. The actions we have a responsibility for are reviewed every three months and our progress discussed. We have made headway on a number of fronts, including communication, amenities and traffic issues.

Horning Reach: Parish Council News has been a regular feature of the Horning Reach and I hope provides information about what the Council is doing and what it is involved in.

This has been another year of great change – This coming year will be another challenging one for Horning Parish Council as we deal with policy changes, cuts in services and an emphasis on localism. We as a Council are looking ahead to identify issues before they impact on us and we are keen for members of the local community to participate in Council meetings and in the community projects that result. 

The Year Ahead

The Parish Council AGM is on 14th May when Councillors vote on the posts of Chair, Vice-Chair, and Chairs of the Planning and Asset Management Committees. I intend to stand again as Chair as I believe three or four years is needed to make a significant impact.

Diamond Jubillee: As well as the daffodils planted around the parish which have created such a wonderful spring display, we are planning to ‘Beat the Bounds’ of the Parish on land and on water on 12th May. We are a large civil parish and many people are unaware of the extent of our boundaries, which includes St Benet’s Abbey and a small piece of land on the other side of the Bure.

Active Norfolk: My thanks to Councillor Margaret Wilson for arranging with Active Norfolk to put on a very successful Family Fun Day and for subsequently arranging various activities (badminton, bowls, archery). Another fund day will take place on 21st April 2-5pm.   

Challenges

Bottle Bank: This is an important service as well as providing significant income to the Parish Council. The change of container and location has caused noise problems with neighbours and we are continuing to work with North Norfolk District Council to identify an acceptable solution.  

Parking: Enforcement of parking regulations is now with the Norfolk Parking Partnership and there is no specific policy for Horning. In addition, the Restricted Byway in front of The Swan Inn and St Benet’s Green continues to be a controversial issue. I believe the Council needs to put together an overall traffic management and parking policy which enables us all to enjoy the delights of Horning without the fear of being run over or having a picturesque view blocked by a vehicle. 

St Benet’s Abbey: The Heritage Lottery bid was successful and I hope we can engage more with the development of the site.

Finally, on behalf of the council, I would like to thank our Clerk to the Parish Council, Peter Fyans for his work. 
4. Finance Report by Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer:

As of 31 Mar 2012 (account year end) there was a balance of £11221.96 (£8528.02 Mar 11) in the Community Account and £4079.27 (£4077.23) in the Business Saver Account.  The large difference this year is that the Council has already claimed back a large majority of it’s VAT refund in this current year instead of collecting the following year.

Major projects undertaken and funded by the Council in 11/12 included the start of the new Play Area at a cost of £12333 but with thanks to Cllr Bourke £10769 was received with Section 127 money received from the Petersfield development and also £4500 in a Grant.  £1027 was spent on the new Xmas lights on the Green but again around £900 was received with thanks in the form of donations from local businesses.

Major expenditure during the year included dog bin emptying £1404 (£1352 10/11), Insurance £951 (£880 10/11), Litter collection £1500, grass cutting £1000 and the Village Playing Field grass cutting contract £818.  The Council moved to CGM for the year as the previous contractor Norse (£900 in 10/11) wanted in excess of £1000.

The Council also made Section 106 donations to Horning PCC and N Walsham CAB.

It was decided when setting the Precept for the coming year 2012/13 that the Council had stuck well to it’s budget so decided not to increase it’s precept for the running of the Parish but were unanimous in starting a surplus fund for possible works/maintenance to the Staithe at Ludham Bridge.  In view of this it was agreed to increase the precept to £14500 from £13500 for 12/13 with £1000 being set aside for any future works which may be required.  

The Council would like to express their thanks to District Cllr McGoun for once again securing re-cycling bin money from NNDC amounting to £1158 (£1136 10/11). 

I as Clerk would also like to express my gratitude to Mr Mike Carter who once again acted as our internal auditor.  I understand he is willing to continue in this role in 12/13 but would still like to wish him and his wife all the very best in his retirement after finishing as the post master for Horning. 
5.  Planning Report by the Planning Committee:  Cllr Iddon, Chairman of the Planning Committee reported; 

Perhaps not surprisingly, over the past year the greatest number of applications received have related to the Broads Authority area, with a lesser number of applications being from North Norfolk District Council.

Overall, a similar number of applications to the previous year were received and the parish council continued with their policy of responding, usually favourably, to the relevant authorities.

Whilst the majority of the applications related to minor items such as replacement quay headings, extensions or conservatories and such, there are two notable planning matters that have come to the attention of the parish council during the last year.

One of these relates to the group homes located on Leeds Way.

Victory Housing, the Housing Trust responsible for these homes have notified the residents and the parish council that they are considering a number of options for these properties, these being:

Option One

Carry out alterations to the existing bedsits situated with the scheme, incorporating them into adjacent properties to make a number of larger, modern and more acceptable accommodations.

Option Two

Demolish the existing properties and rebuild a number of more modern and well equipped apartments on the site.

Option Three

Sell the site, including the existing properties, to a developer, using the money gained to modernise Trust properties in other areas.

The parish council have, on behalf of the residents, held discussions with Victory Housing and, following those discussions, have formally written to them expressing a number of concerns and outlining what action we believe should be taken. 

The parish councillors are unanimous in the view that the group homes are a valuable and much needed part of the village and this situation is something that the council will continue to monitor and be involved with.

The second item relates to a proposed major development on land to the East of Abbot Road, this land is owned by the Church Commissioners and is currently used for agricultural purposes.

The proposal is to build 26 homes, with a mixture of 2, 3 and 4 bedrooms, on this site. If this proposal goes ahead, vehicular access to the site will be from a new junction that will be created on Norwich Road, with only pedestrian and cycle access being allowed to Abbot Road. 

At the suggestion of the parish council, a public information meeting took place in the village hall last year, when representatives from the Church Commissioners and Smiths Gore, their Surveyors, were present to answer questions, and collect feedback, from those villagers that attended.

Subsequent to this meeting, an outline planning application was submitted to North Norfolk District Council and the parish council has studied this in detail and submitted a formal response to the application.

Whilst it is still early days, and a decision on the application has yet to be made, it is encouraging to find that the district council appear to have listened to, and taken on board, the majority of comments and suggestions made by the parish council in our response.

This is of course the largest development scheme to affect the village since the building of the 17 homes on the Petersfield site and the parish council will ensure that they actively remain involved throughout the process.

Finally, I would like to thank my fellow sub-committee members for all the valuable help and assistance they have given to me since I took up this responsibility; and whilst I don’t wish to single anyone out, as everyone of my fellow councillors on the planning committee have been a great help, I would particularly like to thank Rodney Storey for sharing his extraordinary degree of knowledge of the planning process with me, his guidance has been very helpful to the committee and was gratefully received, as has all the support I’ve received from others.

6. Asset Management Committee

6.1 Report by the Asset Management Committee, Cllr P Bourke, Chairman of the Asset Management Committee reported:
As I began to look back over the year to put this report together I was amazed at just how much we had actually achieved and that, I believe, is testament to the pro-active council we now have.

There are obviously regular maintenance tasks through out the village many of which go unnoticed. That is fine though as it means we are getting it right, as it is soon remarked upon if we do not! I do believe, however that the village is looking in fine shape. What is noticed is the project work and 2011 saw a lot of that!

The slipway gate was upgraded and given a smart new notice ready for the summer season. Now with extra keys this unique facility is perhaps something we should be promoting.

The long awaited Christmas lights looked splendid in the dark winter nights and it is a comfort to know that the electrical work is now safe and waterproof.

The new memorial sign looks clean and smart in the memorial garden. Made in new modern fabric, it should stay that way for many years to come.

The first phase of the play area which we were able to build with funding from Victory Housing Trust and section 106 of the planning agreement with Cripps Builders. This has been well used and something that the children of the village have waited a long time for.

And who could forget the daffodils! What a wonderful display they made and what a great community spirit on the days when we planted them. Certainly that spirit is something to be harnessed and I hope we can involve Parishioners in such projects in the future.

Our on going projects include phase two of the play area to provide equipment for our younger children.

The rolling programme of the restoration of our benches.

The repair of the entrance to the village car park.

Restoration of the village sign

Replacement notice boards and

The completion of the asset register.

Future project; well, we would still like to get involved with Norfolk in Bloom so let us hope that hose-pipe bans do not occur every year!

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the AMC- Cllr Wilson,Cllr Kibler,Cllr Moore. Thank you for your input over the past year and to our newest member-Cllr Ives, I look forward to working with you in the coming year.
6.2  Correspondence was received thanking Cllrs Bourke and Wilson for their efforts for the daffodil planting recently undertaken. 
7. Parishioners Question Time:

7.1. Thanks were made to the Council for their support of the residents at the Leeds Way Sheltered Housing accommodation and their involvement with Victory Housing.
7.2. A question was asked reference cigarette ends being in the Litter Picking Contract.  The Council requested that if any Parishioner had any concerns over litter please contact the Clerk or any Cllr and the Council would get the contractor involved in clearing away.
7.3 A comment was made that the Parish Council update in the ‘Reach’ was very informative.

7.4 Cllr James took a little time to explain the Parish Councils response to the proposed Broads Authority Development Plan. 
The Chairman thanked all those for attending.

The Meeting closed at 1935 where refreshments and cakes were offered and the Cllrs made themselves available to discuss any further matters with members of the public in a more informal manner.          
